Graduate Council Minutes

March 14, 2008

The Graduate Council met on Friday, March 14, 2008 at 1:00 pm in the Rogers Room, University Center.

Members present: D. Burke, M. Bauer, B. Gastle, S. Higgins, B. Jones, W. Knepper, J. Mallory, J. Menickelli, K. Pennington, 
M. Smith, D. Sally, S. Tonnsen and J. Zhang
Members absent: C. Cooper, A. Denson, M. Fenton, K. Ivey, K. Lunnen, and S. Minor
Others present:  S. Hargis, B. Dinkelmeyer, R. Tichich and E. Frazier

Announcements 






The enrollment target for 2008-2009 is 2130 students (a projected 14-20 % 
increase). WCU has one 
















of largest graduate enrollments for our size in the UNC system (NOTE: peer comparisons will be 


















analyzed).  Graduate School could be up 200 students and appears to have closed the gap between the 















traditional “drop off” 
in enrolled students from fall to spring semester. Graduate enrollment increased 















13% from Fall 2006 to 
Fall 2007 and 17% from Spring 2007 to Spring 2008.  Retention of part-time 
















and full-time students is up 50 % from 2006 to 2007.  For Fall 2008 admits, the average GRE is 1045 















(up 35 points), the average GMAT is 535 (up 45 points), and the average GPA is 3.21 (up.26 points).  















Graduation rate is 50% within 7 years for masters degree students which matches undergraduate rates.


Update on the 16th Annual Graduate Research Symposium scheduled for March 27, 2008.  Eighty-four presentations are scheduled.  The program was finalized for the printer this week and will be distributed next week. The website is www.wcu.edu/1149.asp.  Please attend the Graduate Research Symposium and Student Awards Reception scheduled from 5:00-6:00 pm on March 27 in UC Grand Room. 

RSVP to Karen Nicholson in the Graduate School. 









The Faculty Research Reception is scheduled for Wednesday, April 9 in the UC Grand 
Room from 









5:00-7:00 p.m.










The on-line orientation course, UE 501 Graduate Experience, is being revised.  Please send revision 











suggestions for this course to Scott or Brian.










Beginning with the May 2009 commencement ceremony, a graduate commencement ceremony is 














planned for
Friday night and an undergraduate commencement ceremony will be scheduled for 














Saturday afternoon. No formal decision has been made about the separate graduation ceremony. The 











August and December commencement ceremonies will still be scheduled on a single date.










The North Carolina Council of Graduate Schools will hold their annual conference at Western 














Carolina University on November 7-8, 2008.  















A Program Director’s meeting is scheduled for Monday, March 17 form 11:00 am-12:00 pm in the UC 















Catamount Room. The tentative agenda includes a demonstration of Apply Yourself (AY) functionality 














and scheduling of training; a Graduate Research Symposium update; process for Graduate Student 

















Recruitment Gran nominations; availability of funds from the Student Government Association for 

















graduate students; a graduate degree audit update and demonstration; Graduate Assistantship and 


















Waiver information; Program Director stipends; update of Graduate School forms to remove SSN; and 















discussion of issues associated  with Summer/Fall admit terms.
Approval of the Minutes     Motion and second to approve the minutes of the February 15, 2008 meeting.  Motion passed.

Graduate Faculty Review
The following persons were approved by the Graduate Faculty Review Committee as members


of the graduate faculty and came as a seconded motion for approval:
1. Dr. Robert Van Devender

Biology











Affiliate



3yr


2. Dr. Stephen Tilley





Biology











Affiliate



3yr

3. Dr. Dwayne Estes





Biology











Affiliate



3yr


4. Dr. Thomas Walker




Biology











Affiliate



3yr

5. Dr. Michael Bowman



Ed Leadership







Affiliate



3yr



6. Dr. Dennis King






Ed Leadership







Affiliate



3yr



7. Dr. Billy Cline







Ed Leadership







Affiliate



3yr
8. Dr. Walter Currie






Ed Leadership







Affiliate



3yr

9. Dr. Donna James






Ed Leadership







Affiliate



3yr

10. Dr. Freya Kinner






Ed Leadership







Affiliate



3yr
11. Dr. Rodney Shotwell




Ed Leadership







Affiliate



3yr

12. Dr. Michael Womble 



Ed Leadership







Affiliate



3yr

13. Dr. David Coley






Ed Leadership







Affiliate



3yr

14. Dr. William Haggard




Ed Leadership







Affiliate



3yr

15. Dr. Lenda Sprague





Ed Leadership







Affiliate



3yr

16. Dr. Kevin Gorman





Ed Leadership







Affiliate



3yr

17. Dr. Sam Miller







Ed Leadership







Affiliate



3yr

18. Erik Lowry









Ed Leadership







Affiliate



3yr

19. Dr. Mason McDowell



Nursing











Affiliate



2yr

Motion passed.
Nomination forms and all credentials for persons nominated are on file in the Graduate School.

Sandra Tonnsen, Chair of the Graduate Faculty Review Committee, distributed a revised document 







for the graduate faculty nomination and review process.
 The Graduate Faculty Review Committee will 





schedule a meeting with the Graduate School to finalize a Graduate Faculty Status proposal prior to the 





April 11 meeting of the Graduate Council.
Curriculum Review
The following curriculum items were approved by the Curriculum Committee and came as a seconded 


motion for approval:


New Courses:
















SOCW 653 Advanced Standing Bridge Course (3)
















ART 501 Art of World Cultures (3) 
















ART 505 History of Photography (3) 
















EMC 520 EMS Education and Training (3)

















EMC 530 EMS Response to Community and Public Health Disasters (3)

















EMC 620 Ethics in EMS Education (3)  
















EMC 640 EMS Quality Improvement in EMS (3) 
















EMC 645 EMS System Design and Operations (3)   















EMC 663 Quantitative Methods for Decision-making (3)  
















New Concentration:
















Master of Health Sciences Emergency Medical Care Concentration: Select 18 hours from 
















EMC 520, EMC 530, EMC 620, EMC 640, EMC 645, EMC 650, EMC 663 or approved electives.

Motion passed.


 EMC 650 EMS System Reimbursement and Finance (3) is on hold.  This course requires consultation form 



 approval from the College of Business to address concerns raised regarding: similarities with existing finance 
 


 courses; EMC student preparation to take graduate level finance; no faculty resources in Health and Human 
 


 Sciences qualified to teach the course; and accreditation issues. 
Program and Policy 


  Brian reported that the Academic Dismissal Policy will be reviewed by the Academic Policy and 



                                                          













  Review Committee on March 14, 2008.
Transfer Credit






 A proposal to revise the transfer credit policy was presented to the Graduate Council.  The proposal adds 













 a definition of transfer credit as “any credit transferred to WCU from another institution” and removes 














    the phrase “Students must transfer credit from both special and non-degree status if they intend to count 














 such credit toward their degree.”  The following phrases were also added “Transfer credit must be 

















 approved as part of a program-of-study at WCU; non-degree students may not request transfer of credit”  













 and “Such course work cannot exceed the maximum hours allowed for transfer credit (based upon 

















 program hours).” The proposed revisions to this policy will remove the term transfer credit when 



















 referencing coursework taken at WCU.
Non-degree Admission


 A proposal to revise the non-degree admission policy was presented to the Graduate Council.  
                                              The proposal deletes the phrases “apply toward a degree, nor does being allowed to take courses

                                               “If a student has taken courses in a special or non-degree status and later is formally admitted 





  
as a degree candidate, a maximum of twelve hours of the earlier coursework with grades of B or better 
may be transferred into a degree program.  The student’s advisor, department head and graduate dean 
 
must approve such a transfer.”  The proposed revisions to this policy will help clarify the use of credit 
 
earned as a non-degree student and will not limit credit earned in a non-degree status.















Motion and second to approve the proposed changes to the Transfer Credit policy and the Non-degree 















Admission policy.  Motion passed.




Certificate Programs
A
proposal to replace the “Guidelines to Request Establishing a Certificate Program” with the AA-5 
curriculum approval process was presented to the Graduate Council.  


Motion and second to approve the proposal to replace the “Guidelines to Request Establishing a 
Certificate Program” with the AA-5 curriculum approval process e.  Motion passed.









University Fellowship,      
No report.
Scholarship &

Student Affairs

Graduate School Forms

  Brian informed the Graduate Council that the Graduate School is reviewing and revising Graduate 
School forms.  It was suggested to the Graduate Council that the departments link to the Graduate 
School 
website for the most current version of the Graduate School forms rather than making Graduate 
School 
forms available on departmental websites.  

Graduate Faculty Status

  Brian informed the Graduate Council that the Registrar’s Office and Human Resources are discussing 
BANNER functionality to track Graduate Faculty credentials and status to insure that instructors of 
graduate level courses have the appropriate credentials on file in the Provost’s Office. 

The meeting was adjourned at 2:00 pm.

Submitted by – Elizabeth Frazier

Please note: All attachments are on file in the Graduate School with the Graduate Council meeting minutes.

